

# Medicaid Opportunities to Improve Health Care Access and Quality for LGBTQ+ Communities

By Liz Gipson and Courtney Roman, Center for Health Care Strategies

#### **TAKEAWAYS**

- People in LGBTQ+ communities, including many who are enrolled in Medicaid, face unique health disparities and inequities often leading to low quality care and poor outcomes.
- Medicaid policies provide an essential opportunity to expand health care access and address health disparities for LGBTQ+ communities.
- This brief outlines key considerations for shaping Medicaid policies to improve health outcomes and quality of care for LGBTQ+ individuals, based on interviews with health care providers, LGBTQ+ Medicaid members, and state Medicaid staff.

eople who are lesbian, gay, bisexual, transgender, queer, and other sexual and gender minorities (LGBTQ+) have well-documented health disparities and inequities. This is due in part to persistent interpersonal discrimination related to homophobia and transphobia, systemic discrimination, and structural barriers. Compared to cisgender and heterosexual peers, LGBTQ+ communities have greater rates of certain cancers, HIV/AIDS, and behavioral health needs, along with other conditions. Additionally, health disparities and discrimination are magnified across intersecting identities, including race, ethnicity, socioeconomic standing, age, disability, and citizenship status.



LGBTQ+ communities are more likely to live below the poverty line and be enrolled in Medicaid.<sup>7</sup> As the primary health insurer for LGBTQ+ communities, Medicaid policies and programs are well positioned to help address the health disparities facing LGBTQ+ communities.

Over the last year, Federal agencies have started prioritizing LGBTQ+ health. The Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services (CMS), for example, recently released guidelines for a new option for Medicaid agencies to collect sexual orientation and gender identity (SOGI) data to better

understand where disparities exist and identify opportunities to improve care.<sup>8</sup> The U.S. Department of Health and Human Services (HHS) also recently reaffirmed protections for LGBTQ+ communities seeking health care and health insurance coverage under Section 1557 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, which includes a requirement that people be treated consistently with their gender identity.<sup>9,10</sup>

As the number of people who identify as LGBTQ+ increases across the U.S., it is crucial to meet their health needs. <sup>11</sup> However, LGBTQ+ health has become politicized in many states, resulting in state bans on gender-affirming care for youth and attacks on health care providers serving these communities. <sup>12,13</sup>

With increasing community pressure, needs, and federal and state interest, many state policymakers are exploring Medicaid opportunities to better address the health needs of LGBTQ+ members. This brief highlights key considerations to shape Medicaid policies that enhance health outcomes and quality of care for LGBTQ+ individuals.

## Identifying Medicaid Barriers and Levers to Improve LGBTQ+ Health

To identify opportunities for Medicaid policymakers to improve health care quality and outcomes of their LGBTQ+ members, the Center for Health Care Strategies (CHCS) interviewed health care providers serving LGBTQ+ communities enrolled in Medicaid and LGBTQ+ Medicaid members, and convened Medicaid policymakers from five geographically and demographically disparate states.

Although Medicaid policies impact LGBTQ+ communities in every state, a visible public focus on LGBTQ+ health may not be feasible for all Medicaid agencies. To understand the context of states across the political spectrum, CHCS sought conversations with a broad mix of states. CHCS spoke with Medicaid policymakers working in states with strong support of LGBTQ+ communities, including states with Medicaid coverage of gender-affirming care, as well as policymakers working in states with recent legislation imposing barriers to LGBTQ+ health in general, including active bans on gender-affirming care.

## **Key Terms**

"Conversion therapy" — or sexual orientation or gender identity change efforts — refer to the discredited practice of trying to change someone's sexual or gender identity. Despite widespread condemnation from the medical community and many state bans, the practice still occurs in almost every state. 14,15,16,17 So-called "conversion" therapy" significantly increases the likelihood of attempting suicide for those who undergo it. 18



- **Deadnaming** refers to using an incorrect name for a transgender person, often their given name at birth that they no longer use. **Misgendering** refers to using the wrong pronouns when talking about someone. Whether intentional or not, both deadnaming and misgendering can cause significant psychological harm for transgender people.<sup>19</sup> A persistent and intentional pattern of using the wrong name and/or pronoun for a transgender person may constitute unlawful discrimination under Section 1557 and some state laws.<sup>20</sup>
- **Gender-affirming care** refers to care that is supportive of someone's gender. Based on an individual's goals and needs, gender-affirming care can consist of a wide variety of services, including social affirmation, medical and surgical services, behavioral health care, and more.<sup>21</sup>
- **Culturally competent care** refers to care that is centered on a particular population (e.g., LGBTQ+ individuals), avoids biases, and incorporates the patients' individual beliefs, preferences, experiences, and needs.<sup>22</sup>

#### **ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS**

CHCS is grateful for those we interviewed — including **providers**, **LGBTQ+ Medicaid members**, and **Medicaid policymakers** — who generously shared their insights to inform this analysis.

We appreciate our Technical Advisory Committee, who provided time, wisdom, and expertise:

- Kellan Baker, Whitman-Walker Institute
- Lydia X. Z. Brown, National Disability Institute
- Jason Flatt, University of Nevada, Las Vegas
- Axel Torres Marrero, Hyacinth Foundation
- Asa Radix, Callen-Lorde

Finally, we also thank Adam Thompson, who co-designed and facilitated our community conversations with LGBTQ+ individuals enrolled in Medicaid.

# Themes from Interviews with LGBTQ+ Members, Providers, and Medicaid Staff

Across conversations with LGBTQ+ Medicaid members, Medicaid policymakers, and health care providers serving LGBTQ+ communities, several key themes emerged for improving LGBTQ+ health in Medicaid.



# 1. Medicaid agencies play a critical role in covering care that improves LGBTQ+ health outcomes, including gender-affirming care services.

As the largest health insurer in the country, Medicaid policies often set precedents that impact private insurers. In some states where Medicaid covers gender-affirming care — including Maryland, Massachusetts, and Oregon — Medicaid policies are often more comprehensive than those of private insurers in the same state. <sup>23,24,25,26</sup> Medicaid can use several mechanisms to expand access to gender-affirming care, including covering specific services, revising medical necessity guidelines, streamlining prior authorization processes, and expanding managed care contract requirements.

Beyond gender-affirming care, providers and LGBTQ+ members shared stories of individuals moving across state lines to access better care in states with more comprehensive Medicaid coverage for a variety of services, including HIV treatment and behavioral health care.

Additionally, some state interviewees expressed interest in exploring coverage of assisted reproductive technologies, such as gamete preservation and in vitro fertilization.<sup>27</sup> While a variety of Medicaid members may benefit from this coverage, it would have a significant impact on LGBTQ+ members who are interested in family planning and may not otherwise be able to build families.

Throughout interviews, providers shared that, compared to privately insured patients, Medicaid members tend to experience fewer barriers getting gender-affirming care covered. While there are positive aspects of Medicaid coverage for the LGBTQ+ population, providers and Medicaid members also emphasized that Medicaid has significant room for growth in coverage of gender-affirming care, behavioral health, and increasing access to care overall.

## 2. There are not enough culturally competent providers serving LGBTQ+ Medicaid members.

Compared to private insurers, Medicaid programs often have fewer enrolled providers accepting new patients.<sup>28</sup> This shortage of health care providers affects all Medicaid members; however, this issue disproportionately impacts LGBTQ+ members, who also face the challenge of finding culturally competent providers.

Because of this shortage, providers, members, and policymakers interviewed raised concerns that LGBTQ+ populations:

- Avoid or put off seeking needed health care;
- Face significant delays for primary care, surgery, and behavioral health care;
- Travel long distances at their own cost to receive care;
- Receive care in settings that are not affirming; and
- Receive care that is ineffective or unsafe. 29,30,31,32,33,34,35

Multiple providers and LGBTQ+ members interviewed shared stories of LGBTQ+ individuals receiving care from non-culturally competent providers that was not best practice and may have resulted in harm. Additionally, when members avoid receiving care for fear of discrimination or due to lack of available providers, their health care costs increase due to untreated conditions.<sup>36</sup>

Providers rarely receive formal training on LGBTQ+ cultural competency. Those who do serve LGBTQ+ communities often seek trainings independently, if at all. This lack of training perpetuates a cycle of providers entering the health care system without awareness of the needs of LGBTQ+ communities.<sup>37</sup>

Simultaneously, providers shared that threats against LGBTQ+ health centers and providers — especially gender-affirming care providers — may be deterring new providers from entering the field and increasing staff turnover due to burnout.<sup>38</sup> Greater access to and requirement of LGBTQ+ cultural competency training by Medicaid agencies, managed care plans, and health systems may provide members with more culturally responsive care.

## 3. Medicaid staff need support to grow their knowledge of and comfort with LGBTQ+ health.

In addition to providers needing training, conversations with policymakers, providers, and members highlighted the need for LGBTQ+ cultural competency training for all Medicaid staff. Trainings may help frontline Medicaid staff increase their ability to provide patient-centered, culturally competent services to LGBTQ+ members. Additionally, required trainings on LGBTQ+ health needs may improve Medicaid staff's ability to design and implement programs and policies to improve care access for these communities. Some states — including California, Michigan, and New Mexico — require managed care organizations (MCOs) to develop and implement LGBTQ+ cultural competency trainings for all staff. Other states interviewed shared examples of past efforts to encourage LGBTQ+ cultural competency training by offering continuing education credits to Medicaid clinical staff for participation.

Providers and Medicaid LGBTQ+ members shared stories of members being misgendered and facing other forms of discrimination when interacting with Medicaid agency staff. Both providers and members recounted spending months navigating administrative barriers to

update Medicaid records with new legal names. Updating Medicaid records has implications for how members experience the health care system daily. Often the name associated with Medicaid records is the name on file for prescriptions, explanations of benefits, and appointment notices, which means members may be faced with their deadname multiple times a day while taking medications, opening mail, or receiving reminder calls. While the Medicaid system was not intentionally designed to be confusing, persistent deadnaming and misgendering can cause psychological harm.<sup>42</sup> Additionally, using inconsistent, outdated names for the same person across state programs may result in unnecessary flags for fraud, waste, and abuse investigations.<sup>43</sup>

## 4. Coverage of services does not guarantee access to care.

Providers and policymakers also expressed concerns that Medicaid policies may unintentionally exclude necessary care or make care difficult to access. For example, Medicaid members and providers shared stories of Medicaid policies that excluded coverage of certain hormone therapy formulations or methods of administration (i.e., topical, oral, injectable), resulting in members receiving care that did not align with clinical goals or needs. In some states, Medicaid covers only injectable formulations of estrogen, which may cause barriers for members with needle phobias.

Further, some Medicaid processes may create unnecessary hurdles for members to get the care they need. For example, in many states that cover gender-affirming care, Medicaid still requires multiple letters of support from providers for members to receive prior authorization approval for surgeries and hormone therapy. These requirements persist despite updates to the World Professional Association for Transgender Health's Standards of Care guidelines that now recommend only one letter of support, if required to receive care. 44 Additionally, providers interviewed shared that Medicaid can be unclear on what information is required in these documents, making it difficult for providers to complete them correctly and for members to get coverage approval.

Providers, members, and policymakers from several states called out coverage of electrolysis as an example of a well-intentioned policy resulting in inaccessible care. While some states — including Colorado and Massachusetts — cover electrolysis as part of gender-affirming care, often there are limited, if any, Medicaid-enrolled providers who offer electrolysis. 45,46 Electrolysis is most commonly provided by electrologists, who are generally licensed through state boards of cosmetology. In part because of their licensure, Medicaid systems often do not recognize electrologists as health care providers. The most common providers for electrolysis, therefore, are unable to enroll with and bill Medicaid directly for their services even when Medicaid covers electrolysis. To get around this, policymakers and providers shared that electrologists often must contract with and practice under a dermatologist or other Medicaid-enrolled provider who will bill on their behalf. This set-up is cumbersome and difficult for electrologists to navigate.

At its most severe, lack of awareness of the needs and experiences of LGBTQ+ members can result in coverage of inappropriate and unsafe care that puts members at risk of harm. For example, policymakers in some states shared concerns that their Medicaid agencies may be unknowingly paying for sexual orientation or gender identity change efforts, or so-called "conversion therapy," when providers bill for the "therapy" using Medicaid covered codes for behavioral health care. Not only is this practice dangerous to those who undergo it, paying for a service with no medical value that causes psychological harm resulting in worse health outcomes is a waste of state resources. Twenty-three states have passed legislation banning "conversion therapy." Policymakers interviewed expressed a desire to develop internal processes to ensure Medicaid does not inadvertently cover this practice.

## 5. Policymakers, plans, and providers need guidance for collecting, storing, and using SOGI data.

Collecting SOGI data is critical to effectively track health disparities, understand the needs of LGBTQ+ communities, and provide appropriate, culturally responsive, and equitable care.<sup>49</sup> Despite recent guidance from CMS, state policymakers interviewed shared they are still unsure of how to draft and implement meaningful SOGI data collection and reporting guidelines.<sup>50</sup>

One area of concern for policymakers was proxy reporting — the practice of one person providing health-related information on behalf of other household members. Proxy reporting most often impacts youth, older adults, and people with disabilities, all populations from which it can be challenging to collect data. Policymakers worried that proxy reporting could result in inaccurate data or force household members to out themselves, resulting in potentially unsafe living environments. Yet, research indicates that SOGI questions are not more difficult to answer by proxy than other non-SOGI items (e.g., employment, income, and disability). 51

Resistance from providers and health plans to collect SOGI data was another concern for policymakers. According to policymakers, providers and plans worry that providers lack training on how to ask SOGI-related questions and may therefore avoid collecting SOGI data, even if required. Policymakers also shared that state systems lack interoperability to store and compare SOGI information across state and federal programs, making it difficult to determine how to manage and use the data. As the federal government continues to support state public health data modernization and improvement efforts, states might consider prioritizing the funds to support interoperability where possible. <sup>52</sup>

Policymakers in some states also shared concerns about SOGI data being used to target and discriminate against LGBTQ+ communities. However, since our interviews with policymakers took place, in April 2024 the HHS Office of Civil Rights released a final rule specifying that Section 1557 protects those seeking health care and health insurance coverage from discrimination on the basis of sex, inclusive of gender identity and sexual

orientation.<sup>53</sup> This clarification is intended to offer legal protection against discrimination for LGBTQ+ individuals.<sup>54</sup>

Some states have advanced SOGI data collection and reporting at various levels. Beginning in 2018, the Oregon Health Authority (OHA) convened a SOGI data collection workgroup, which includes both internal experts and external LGBTQ+ community members. The workgroup recently released recommendations to inform the state's efforts to collect SOGI data through Medicaid. In Massachusetts, the Medicaid agency tracks which MCOs collect and maintain SOGI data for members. Medicaid program also includes tracking of demographic information — including SOGI — as a quality withhold measure for One Care plans for those dually enrolled in Medicaid and Medicare. Further, the National Committee for Quality Assurance includes SOGI requirements in their health equity accreditation standards for plans. Creative innovations like these can help standardize SOGI data collection, and ultimately give state agencies and their partners the information they need to better address inequities in the LGBTQ+ population.

# Promising Practices for Medicaid to Better Support LGBTQ+ Members

The interviews with members, providers, and Medicaid staff elevated several promising practices for improving quality of care and health outcomes for LGBTQ+ Medicaid members. While adopting these practices may improve health care for LGBTQ+ communities, these practices may also benefit other populations as well.



# 1. Use state funds to cover LGBTQ+ cultural competency trainings for providers.

A scarcity of LGBTQ+ culturally competent providers was one of the top themes that emerged throughout conversations with policymakers, providers, and members. As outlined above, lack of providers results in poor quality of care and can lead to members receiving care that is ineffective and at times even unsafe.

Some states have found success in allocating state public health funding or managed care-related funding to support LGBTQ+ cultural competency trainings for providers or offer continuing education credits around LGBTQ+ cultural competencies for health care staff. Colorado, for example, requires MCOs to provide LGBTQ+ health trainings to enrolled providers. By using these funding streams, community-based organizations (CBOs) and MCOs can offer trainings for providers interested in learning more about LGBTQ+ cultural competency. Access to trainings like this is especially important for rural communities where providers may be resource constrained and have less access to LGBTQ+ cultural competency trainings. By ensuring that these trainings are offered to a diverse array of providers, including specialists, states can help expand access and minimize travel time for LGBTQ+ members.

# 2. Create public-facing resources to help members and providers understand covered services for LGBTQ+ members and how to access them.

Medicaid LGBTQ+ members shared a common experience of struggling to understand and keep track of which services and providers are covered by Medicaid or their managed care plan. Medicaid resources geared toward improving communication with LGBTQ+ communities may help Medicaid agencies improve the effectiveness, timeliness, efficiency, and patient-centeredness of their care.

Providers and LGBTQ+ Medicaid members expressed frustration with difficulties in determining which services are covered by Medicaid. Both groups recommended that Medicaid agencies develop easy-to-understand resources outlining covered services and how members can access those services. Some states have begun to address this need by creating resources focused on transgender, nonbinary, and gender-diverse communities. For example, Massachusetts' MassHealth and Washington State's Apple Health have websites detailing information on gender-affirming care coverage. <sup>62,63</sup> Colorado Medicaid has a provider billing manual that outlines the billing codes and requirements for gender-affirming care covered services. <sup>64</sup>

Some managed care plans also have member-facing materials that outline covered services for LGBTQ+ communities. In California, the San Francisco Health Plan includes resources for LGBTQ+ members to learn more about covered services. <sup>65</sup> Beginning in March 2025, all Medicaid managed care plans in California will be required to include a list of in-network providers who specialize in gender-affirming care in their member-facing provider directories. <sup>66</sup>

Across all groups interviewed, there was a shared desire for greater resources to support members in identifying LGBTQ+ culturally competent providers covered by Medicaid. While some non-Medicaid public-facing resources exist — including the *LGBTQ+ Healthcare Directory* — Medicaid policymakers expressed concerns about sharing resources without first independently validating providers' cultural competencies.<sup>67</sup>

# 3. Hire care navigators to support LGBTQ+ members seeking care.

To receive care, LGBTQ+ Medicaid members shared stories of navigating multiple confusing systems and provider networks, including:

- Identifying Medicaid-enrolled, culturally competent providers accepting new patients, including surgeons, behavioral health providers, hair removal providers, and other specialists;
- Completing Medicaid's prior authorization process, including potentially appealing for denied care; and

 Scheduling and attending appointments, often across multiple health systems, and with the requirement that appointments occur within limited prior authorization timeframes approved by Medicaid.

This level of complex care coordination requires substantial time, effort, and understanding of the health care system. Some providers shared that their health systems have full-time care navigators on staff to help patients access gender-affirming care. Similarly, the U.S. Veterans Affairs Health System employs LGBTQ+ Veteran Care Coordinators in every VA health system across the country. These care coordinators support LGBTQ+ veterans in accessing quality care that aligns with their needs, including and beyond gender-affirming care.

Within Medicaid, Washington State's Apple Health program has staff with dedicated time to support members and providers who reach out via email to navigate gender-affirming care coverage. <sup>70</sup> In New York, Amida Care — a Medicaid managed care community health plan that focuses on people living with HIV/AIDS, people who are transgender, and people who are experiencing homelessness — includes an integrated care team for all members. <sup>71</sup> This care team includes a care coordinator who helps members navigate available health and social services.

For states seeking to improve quality of care for LGBTQ+ members, hiring care navigators as Medicaid agency staff or requiring MCOs to have navigators on staff may increase access to and the timeliness, efficiency, and patient-centeredness of the care that LGBTQ+ members receive. States can also consider either explicitly incorporating an LGBTQ+ health focus into leadership positions or developing leadership roles focused exclusively on LGBTQ+ health.

## 4. Integrate services to address health-related social needs with clinical care to better meet LGBTQ+ member needs.

Policymakers and providers elevated the need for increased resources for addressing health-related social needs (HRSN) for LGBTQ+ communities. LGBTQ+ communities face significant HRSN disparities. To rexample, compared to their heterosexual and cisgender peers, LGBTQ+ adults are significantly more likely to have experienced homelessness. T3,74 In addition to housing instability, LGBTQ+ communities also face higher rates of food insecurity and violence victimization. T5,76 These disparities are magnified for LGBTQ+ people of color who face more HRSN disparities.

Lack of stable housing, food insecurity, experiences of violence, and other needs are all associated with worse health outcomes. <sup>79</sup> Thus, efforts to improve LGBTQ+ health may benefit from complementary efforts related to increasing access to basic needs such as food, housing, employment, and social support.

Prominent LGBTQ+ health centers have long histories of incorporating HRSN services. In Detroit, the Ruth Ellis Center provides rental assistance and intensive case management, including

employment supports for LGBTQ+ youth. <sup>80</sup> The Los Angeles LGBT Center provides housing support for youth experiencing homelessness and LGBTQ+ older adults struggling with housing insecurity. <sup>81,82</sup> HousingWorks in New York City, which provides health care for people living with HIV and AIDS, also provides some housing support, including connecting eligible patients with New York City's Department of Social Services' HIV/AIDS Services Administration program, which provides intensive care management. <sup>83,84</sup>

Medicaid can support this type of service integration through using its various authorities — including Section 1115 demonstration waivers, state plan amendments, managed care contracts, and more — to fund programs that support access to HRSN services. <sup>85</sup> For example, Arizona's recent 1115 waiver included housing supports and case management for those with certain health conditions, like HIV/AIDS, who are experiencing or at risk of homelessness. <sup>86</sup> In California, the state Medicaid program uses Community Supports (or "*in lieu of* services") through managed care plans to provide nutritional, food, and other HRSN services to those eligible. <sup>87</sup> As more Medicaid programs begin to incorporate HRSN services, policymakers may want to consider supporting efforts that specifically respond to the needs of LGBTQ+ communities.

## Medicaid Policy Considerations to Improve Health for LGBTQ+ Members

As state Medicaid agencies explore options to improve LGBTQ+ health outcomes, including the promising practices outlined above, they can consider how to incorporate community voices, acknowledge the diverse needs within LGBTQ+ communities, engage managed care organizations, and leverage quality improvement efforts.



## 1. Collaborate with LGBTQ+ members and providers on policy creation and implementation.

Engaging the community members who will be most impacted is a best practice for equitable policy design and implementation. REALTRY members and providers offer valuable insight into how policies will impact access to care. Conversations with providers and members mentioned recommendations for Medicaid and revealed instances of well-intentioned policies that miss the mark. For example, several Medicaid policymakers shared that they were unaware of continuing coverage of "conversion therapy" or the barriers to accessing electrolysis until providers and members shared their experiences.

Some Medicaid agencies have begun to proactively collaborate with LGBTQ+ members and providers. As mentioned earlier, OHA's SOGI data collection workgroup recently released recommendations for the state Medicaid's SOGI data collection efforts. To meet the needs of all Oregonians, these recommendations include options for gender identity and sexual orientation categories not currently included in the recent CMS SOGI data collection recommendations.<sup>89</sup>

The OHA recommendations also include questions related to pronouns and titles to help the state better communicate with existing and potential members. The OHA workgroup offers an example of how incorporating community input can result in policy recommendations that are more tailored to the needs of their state.

In April 2024, CMS released the *Ensuring Access and Eligibility in Medicaid* final rule, which elevates the central role Medicaid members should play in shaping Medicaid program and policy changes by establishing Medicaid Advisory Committees (MACs) and Beneficiary Advisory Councils (BACs). <sup>90,91</sup> Including LGBTQ+ Medicaid members on MACs and BACs will be a key opportunity to gather their unique experiences with the Medicaid programs in their states.

Additionally, compensating community members for their time, expertise, and input is critical to ensuring more equitable participation. Policymakers shared that determining ways to adequately compensate community members can be a barrier to engagement. Using flexible payment options, including gift cards, may help address some of those concerns. Remembering to use appropriate names and pronouns when working with transgender, nonbinary, and gender-diverse individuals can help build trust and respect. States can determine if it is feasible to address payment using the individual's chosen name, as well, if that name is not their legal name.

## 2. Create policies to address different needs within the broader LGBTQ+ community.

While discrimination based on sexual orientation and gender identity is a common experience across LGBTQ+ communities, these populations are not a monolith. Flattening experiences of millions of people based on sexual orientation and gender identity is a disservice to their diversity and may result in policies that fail to meet the needs of specific populations. <sup>93</sup> As outlined earlier in this brief, health disparities and inequities facing LGBTQ+ communities are magnified by intersecting identities.

During interviews, Medicaid members, providers, and policymakers acknowledged that within LGBTQ+ communities there are differing experiences based on multiple aspects of identity, including sexual orientation and gender identity. For example, transphobia and discrimination in the health care setting based on gender identity impact transgender communities, resulting in higher rates of negative health care experiences compared to their cisgender peers. <sup>94</sup> While focusing on covering gender-affirming care is beneficial, efforts to improve health outcomes and quality of care for transgender, nonbinary, and gender-diverse Medicaid members can also include policies aimed at eliminating discrimination and increasing cultural competency.

For LGBTQ+ members with HIV/AIDS, providers and members shared that providers often focus on primarily HIV-related services, as opposed to considering their care as a whole. Siloed care is a systemic issue not unique to LGBTQ+ communities or people living with HIV/AIDS. Yet, this

approach can lead to fragmented care, with members seeing multiple providers, each addressing one aspect of their care across various identities. For example, an individual might receive gender-affirming care in one health system, behavioral health and social support in another system, and HIV/AIDS care in a third system. As a community disproportionately impacted by trauma and social stressors, taking a whole-person approach to care, rather than isolating certain health conditions, may help providers better address the needs and concerns of their patients. Policymakers can consider ways to better integrate care for LGBTQ+ members living with HIV/AIDS.

As Medicaid staff work to identify opportunities to improve LGBTQ+ health, SOGI data and robust community engagement are promising strategies for identifying the specific needs across diverse LGBTQ+ communities within their states. <sup>96</sup> Developing policies tailored to meet the unique needs of specific populations may result in improved access to care that is more effective and equitable.

## 3. Engage managed care plans to better meet the needs of LGBTQ+ members.

MCOs can play a significant part in improving LGBTQ+ health given their role in the delivery of care nationally. <sup>97</sup> Some MCOs, like Amida Care in New York, have programs specifically for the care needs of LGBTQ+ members. In states with challenging political environments, MCOs may be able to use their resources to meet the needs of LGBTQ+ members in a way that state agencies cannot. For example, some policymakers and providers shared stories of MCOs funding trainings for providers beyond what state agencies would directly fund.

A few of the MCO strategies mentioned earlier to better address the needs of the LGBTQ+ community, include mandated trainings for MCO staff and SOGI data collection. Following are additional ways that Medicaid agencies can use MCOs to improve care for LGBTQ+ populations:

- Performance Improvement and Quality Improvement Projects. States can direct MCOs to develop projects that focus on improving LGBTQ+ health outcomes through addressing health disparities, promoting preventive care, increasing access to gender-affirming care, and more. As part of the state's quality withhold program, Michigan instituted an LGBTQ+ Care Quality Improvement Project to better understand the LGBTQ+ health landscape.<sup>98</sup> The state requires plans to submit annual reports describing activities that address the needs of LGBTQ+ members, including details on SOGI data collection, anti-discrimination trainings, and access to clinical services, including HIV/STI care, gender-affirming care, and culturally competent cancer screenings.
- Provider Network Requirements. Robust provider networks include providers who are culturally competent in caring for LGBTQ+ communities. States can use MCO contracts to require managed care plans to contract with LGBTQ+ affirming and competent providers.

Some states, like New Mexico and California, require Medicaid MCOs to report if providers serve LGBTQ+ communities. 99,100 Colorado also requires MCOs to actively recruit LGBTQ+ culturally competent providers. 101 Beginning in December 2024, Maryland Medicaid will require managed care plans to report on their networks for gender-affirming care. 102

• Member Outreach and Education. CBOs serving LGBTQ+ communities often have established trust among the communities they serve and can act as critical conduits for Medicaid to reach LGBTQ+ members. During the 2022 mpox outbreak, LGBTQ+-focused CBOs in Oregon were central in encouraging vaccination and testing. OHA developed communications toolkits for CBO partners to use.<sup>103</sup> States can use MCO contracts to require CBO partnerships and support health education and outreach to LGBTQ+ communities. Rhode Island, for example, requires MCOs to describe their approach to health education and literacy for LGBTQ+ members.<sup>104</sup>

MCOs may also present challenges for LGBTQ+ health equity. Providers and members interviewed shared stories of struggling to get prior authorization from MCOs for Medicaid-covered services and medications, including treatment for HIV/AIDS, hormone therapy, and gender-affirming surgery. At times, providers shared they reached out to Medicaid agency staff directly to appeal MCOs' coverage decisions. To minimize these experiences, some states have opted to carve out gender-affirming care from MCO oversight. In Washington State, for example, gender-affirming surgeries are covered directly through the state's Apple Health program instead of through the state's MCOs.<sup>105</sup>

## 4. Leverage quality improvement efforts to address the health and social needs of LGBTQ+ members.

As providers, policymakers, and members shared, the discrimination LGBTQ+ communities face in health care settings impacts all six domains of quality of care — safety, effectiveness, patient-centeredness, timeliness, efficiency, and equity. <sup>106</sup> Improving the health outcomes and experiences of LGBTQ+ members is a quality-of-care issue.

As more entities begin collecting SOGI data, selecting quality metrics related to documented health needs of LGBTQ+ communities, like treatment and prevention of HIV/AIDS, screenings for certain cancers, and HRSN screenings, can allow states to identify key disparities through population-stratified data. Once identified, states can require MCOs and providers to develop and implement efforts to eliminate those disparities. Additionally, a highly visible focus on LGBTQ+ health equity is not politically feasible in many states. Focusing on improving quality of care overall may offer Medicaid agencies, MCOs, providers, and community partners a path forward for improving the health of those who are most impacted by Medicaid inequities, including LGBTQ+ communities.

## **Looking Ahead**

Medicaid can play a pivotal role in improving LGBTQ+ health. While federal agencies and some states have begun prioritizing LGBTQ+ health, the politicization of LGBTQ+ health exacerbates existing disparities and inequities. Despite these obstacles, there are promising practices and opportunities Medicaid agencies can use to improve health outcomes and quality of care.

Effective strategies hinge on collaboration with Medicaid members and providers, underscoring the importance of inclusive policy development. Through incorporating community voices into policy creation and recognizing the diversity of LGBTQ+ identities, Medicaid agencies can develop more equitable and effective policies. Medicaid can serve as a catalyst for advancing LGBTQ+ health equity.

• • • • • •

### **ABOUT THE CENTER FOR HEALTH CARE STRATEGIES**

The Center for Health Care Strategies (CHCS) is a policy design and implementation partner devoted to improving outcomes for people enrolled in Medicaid. CHCS supports partners across sectors and disciplines to make more effective, efficient, and equitable care possible for millions of people across the nation. For more information, visit **www.chcs.org**.

### **ENDNOTES**

- <sup>1</sup> Office of Disease Prevention and Health Promotion (n.d.). *LGBT Healthy people 2030*. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/browse-objectives/lgbt">https://health.gov/healthypeople/objectives-and-data/browse-objectives/lgbt</a>
- <sup>2</sup> Cancer facts for lesbian and bisexual women. (n.d.). American Cancer Society. <a href="https://www.cancer.org/cancer/risk-prevention/understanding-cancer-risk/cancer-facts/cancer-facts-for-lesbian-and-bisexual-women.html">https://www.cancer.org/cancer/risk-prevention/understanding-cancer-risk/cancer-facts/cancer-facts-for-lesbian-and-bisexual-women.html</a>
- <sup>3</sup> HIV.gov. (n.d.). *HIV & AIDS trends and U.S. statistics overview*. Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.hiv.gov/hiv-basics/overview/data-and-trends/statistics
- <sup>4</sup> U.S. Census Bureau (2024, April 25). *Mental health struggles higher among LGBT adults than non-LGBT adults in all age groups*. U.S. Census Bureau. <a href="https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2022/12/lgbt-adults-report-anxiety-depression-at-all-ages.html">https://www.census.gov/library/stories/2022/12/lgbt-adults-report-anxiety-depression-at-all-ages.html</a>
- <sup>5</sup> American Heart Association. (2020, October 8). *Discrimination contributes to poorer heart health for LGBTQ adults*. [Press release]. <a href="https://newsroom.heart.org/news/discrimination-contributes-to-poorer-heart-health-for-lgbtq-adults">https://newsroom.heart.org/news/discrimination-contributes-to-poorer-heart-health-for-lgbtq-adults</a>
- <sup>6</sup> Dawson, L., Long, M., & Frederiksen, B. (2023, June 30). *LGBT+ people's health status and access to care*. [Issue brief] <a href="https://www.kff.org/report-section/lgbt-peoples-health-status-and-access-to-care-issue-brief/">https://www.kff.org/report-section/lgbt-peoples-health-status-and-access-to-care-issue-brief/</a>
- <sup>7</sup> Dawson, et al. 2023.
- <sup>8</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2023, November 9). Guidance on Adding Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity Questions to State Medicaid and CHIP Applications for Health Coverage. *CMCS Informational Bulletin*. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-11/cib11092023.pdf">https://www.medicaid.gov/sites/default/files/2023-11/cib11092023.pdf</a>
- <sup>9</sup> Office of Civil Rights. Final rule and interpretation. *Section 1557 of the Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act*. 89 FR 37522 (2024). <a href="https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2024/05/06/2024-08711/nondiscrimination-in-health-programs-and-activities">https://www.federalregister.gov/documents/2024/05/06/2024-08711/nondiscrimination-in-health-programs-and-activities</a>

- <sup>10</sup> Office for Civil Rights. (2024).
- <sup>11</sup> Yurcaba, J. (2022, February 17). Percentage of LGBTQ adults in U.S. has doubled over past decade, Gallup finds. *NBC News*. <a href="https://www.nbcnews.com/nbc-out/out-news/percentage-lgbtq-adults-us-doubled-decade-gallup-finds-rcna16556">https://www.nbcnews.com/nbc-out/out-news/percentage-lgbtq-adults-us-doubled-decade-gallup-finds-rcna16556</a>
- <sup>12</sup> Dawson, L., & Kates, J. (2024, April 22). *Policy tracker: Youth access to gender affirming care and state policy restrictions*. KFF. <a href="https://www.kff.org/other/dashboard/gender-affirming-care-policy-tracker/">https://www.kff.org/other/dashboard/gender-affirming-care-policy-tracker/</a>
- <sup>13</sup> Trotta, D. (2023, August 24). State laws, rising threats have chilling effect on transgender care. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/us/state-laws-rising-threats-have-chilling-effect-transgender-care-2023-08-24/
- <sup>14</sup> American Medical Association. (2022). Sexual orientation and gender identity change efforts (so-called "conversion therapy"). [Issue brief]. <a href="https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/conversion-therapy-issue-brief.pdf">https://www.ama-assn.org/system/files/conversion-therapy-issue-brief.pdf</a>
- <sup>15</sup> American Academy of Child and Adolescent Psychiatry. (2018). Conversion therapy. [Statement]. https://www.aacap.org/AACAP/Policy\_Statements/2018/Conversion\_Therapy.aspx
- <sup>16</sup> Movement Advancement Project. (n.d.). *Conversion "Therapy" Laws*. [Report]. <a href="https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/conversion\_therapy">https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/conversion\_therapy</a>
- <sup>17</sup> Ducharme, J. (2023, December 12). Exclusive: Conversion therapy is still happening in almost every U.S. state. *Time*. https://time.com/6344824/how-common-is-conversion-therapy-united-states/
- <sup>18</sup> Green, A. E., Price-Feeney, M., Dorison, S. H., & Pick, C. J. (2020). Self-Reported Conversion Efforts and Suicidality Among US LGBTQ Youths and Young Adults, 2018. *American Journal of Public Health*, 110(8), 1221-1227. https://ajph.aphapublications.org/action/showCitFormats?doi=10.2105%2FAJPH.2020.305701
- <sup>19</sup> McLemore, K. A. (2018). A minority stress perspective on transgender individuals' experiences with misgendering. *Stigma and Health*, *3*(1), 53–64. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/sah0000070">https://doi.org/10.1037/sah0000070</a>
- <sup>20</sup> Office of Civil Rights. (2024).
- <sup>21</sup> Green, A. E., DeChants, J. P., Price, M. N., & Davis, C. K. (2022). Association of gender-affirming hormone therapy with depression, thoughts of suicide, and attempted suicide among transgender and nonbinary youth. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 70(4), 643–649. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2021.10.036
- <sup>22</sup> Bass, B., & Nagy, H. (2023). Cultural Competence in the Care of LGBTQ Patients. In *StatPearls*. StatPearls Publishing. <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33085323/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/33085323/</a>
- <sup>23</sup> Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services. (n.d.). *CMS Quality Measure Development Plan: Supporting the Transition to the Merit-based Incentive Payment System (MIPS) and Alternative Payment Models (APMs)*. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.cms.gov/medicare/quality/value-based-programs/quality-payment-program/measure-development">https://www.cms.gov/medicare/quality/value-based-programs/quality-payment-program/measure-development</a>
- <sup>24</sup> Maryland Medicaid Agency. (2023). *Gender Affirming Care*. Maryland Department of Health. https://health.maryland.gov/mmcp/Pages/gender-affirming-care.aspx
- <sup>25</sup> MassHealth (n.d.). *MassHealth guidelines for medical necessity determination for gender affirming surgery*. Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/guides/masshealth-guidelines-for-medical-necessity-determination-for-gender-affirming-surgery">https://www.mass.gov/guides/masshealth-guidelines-for-medical-necessity-determination-for-gender-affirming-surgery</a>
- <sup>26</sup> Oregon Health Authority (2023). *OHP coverage of gender-affirming treatment, effective January 1, 2024*. [Press release]. https://www.oregon.gov/oha/HSD/OHP/Announcements/Gender-Affirming-Care1223.pdf
- <sup>27</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (2024, May 14). What is Assisted Reproductive Technology? CDC. https://www.cdc.gov/art/whatis.html
- <sup>28</sup> Duddy-Tenbrunsel, R., Edelin, N. D., Cole, M., Bekele, B., Donthi, S., & Brantley, K. (2021, March 11). Medicaid networks more than 60% narrower than commercial in some areas. [Press release]. *Avalere*. <a href="https://avalere.com/press-releases/medicaid-networks-more-than-60-narrower-than-commercial-in-some-areas">https://avalere.com/press-releases/medicaid-networks-more-than-60-narrower-than-commercial-in-some-areas</a>
- <sup>29</sup> Dahlhamer, J. M., Galinsky, A. M., Joestl, S. S., & Ward, B. W. (2016). Barriers to Health Care Among Adults Identifying as Sexual Minorities: A US National Study. *American journal of public health*, 106(6), 1116–1122. <a href="https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303049">https://doi.org/10.2105/AJPH.2016.303049</a>
- <sup>30</sup> Babey, S. H., Wolstein, J., Herman, J. L., &Wilson, B.D.M. (2022). Gaps in Health Care Access and Health Insurance Among LGBT Populations in California. [Policy brief]. UCLA Center for Health Policy Research. https://healthpolicy.ucla.edu/publications/Documents/PDF/2022/Health-Care-Access-Insurance-LGBT-policybrief-feb2022.pdf

inteps://ireaturpolicy.ucia.edu/publications/bocuments/pdr/zozz/neatur-care-Access-insurance-Lob r-policybrie-rebzozz.pdr

- <sup>31</sup> Ross, M. B., Jahouh, H., Mullender, M. G., Kreukels, B. P. C., & van de Grift, T. C. (2023). Voices from a Multidisciplinary Healthcare Center: Understanding Barriers in Gender-Affirming Care-A Qualitative Exploration. *International journal of environmental research and public health*, 20(14), 6367. https://doi.org/10.3390/ijerph20146367
- <sup>32</sup> Dawson, L., Frederiksen, B., & Long, M. (2023, June 30). *Mental health care needs and experiences among LGBT+ people*. [Issue brief] KFF. <a href="https://www.kff.org/mental-health/issue-brief/mental-health-care-needs-and-experiences-among-lgbt-people/">https://www.kff.org/mental-health/issue-brief/mental-health-care-needs-and-experiences-among-lgbt-people/</a>
- <sup>33</sup> McGarity-Palmer, R., & Saw, A. (2022). Transgender Clients' Travel Distance to Preferred Health Care: A Clinic-Specific Study. *Transgender health*, 7(3), 282–286. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1089/trgh.2020.0101">https://doi.org/10.1089/trgh.2020.0101</a>
- <sup>34</sup> James, S.E., Herman, J.L., Durso, L.E., & Heng-Lehtinen, R. (2024). *Early Insights: A Report of the 2022 U.S. Transgender Survey*. [Report] National Center for Transgender Equality. <a href="https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/2022%20USTS%20Early%20Insights%20Report">https://transequality.org/sites/default/files/2024-02/2022%20USTS%20Early%20Insights%20Report</a> FINAL.pdf
- 35 James, et al. (2024).
- <sup>36</sup> Bingham, A., Shrestha, R. K., Khurana, N., Jacobson, E. U., & Farnham, P. G. (2021). Estimated Lifetime HIV-Related Medical Costs in the United States. *Sexually transmitted diseases*, 48(4), 299–304. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1097/OLQ.00000000000001366">https://doi.org/10.1097/OLQ.000000000000001366</a>
- <sup>37</sup> National Coalition for LGBTQ Health. (2022). *State of LGBTQ Health National Survey 2022*. [Report]. <a href="https://healthlgbtq.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/State-of-LGBTO-Health-National-Survey-2022.pdf">https://healthlgbtq.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/06/State-of-LGBTO-Health-National-Survey-2022.pdf</a>
- <sup>38</sup> Hughes, L. D., Gamarel, K. E., Restar, A. J., Sequeira, G. M., Dowshen, N., Regan, K., & Kidd, K. M. (2023). Adolescent Providers' Experiences of Harassment Related to Delivering Gender-Affirming Care. *The Journal of adolescent health: official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine*, 73(4), 672–678. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2023.06.024">https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2023.06.024</a>
- <sup>39</sup> SB 923 Gender Affirming Care. (California 2021-2022).
- https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB923
- <sup>40</sup> Department of Technology, Management, and Budget. (2016). *Comprehensive Health Care Program DHHS Contract Change*. State of Michigan. <a href="https://www.michigan.gov/dtmb/-">https://www.michigan.gov/dtmb/-</a>
  /media/Project/Websites/dtmb/Procurement/Contracts/007/6600028.pdf
- <sup>41</sup> Human Services Department. (2023). *State of New Mexico Health Care Authority Medicaid Managed Care Services Agreement Professional Services Contract*. State of New Mexico. <a href="https://www.hsd.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/MHC\_PSC\_24-630-8000-0032">https://www.hsd.state.nm.us/wp-content/uploads/MHC\_PSC\_24-630-8000-0032</a> FINAL 10-23-23- AS.docx.pdf
- <sup>42</sup> McLemore, K.A. (2018).
- <sup>43</sup> Office of Medicaid Inspector General. (n.d.). *About Medicaid fraud, waste, and abuse*. New York State. <a href="https://omig.ny.gov/medicaid-fraud/about-medicaid-fraud-waste-and-abuse">https://omig.ny.gov/medicaid-fraud/about-medicaid-fraud-waste-and-abuse</a>
- <sup>44</sup> E. Coleman, A. E. Radix, W. P. Bouman, G. R. Brown, A. L. C. de Vries, M. B. Deutsch, R. Ettner, L. Fraser, M. Goodman, J. Green, A. B. Hancock, T. W. Johnson, D. H. Karasic, G. A. Knudson, S. F. Leibowitz, H. F. L. Meyer-Bahlburg, S. J. Monstrey, J. Motmans, L. Nahata, T. O. . . . J. Arcelus (2022) Standards of Care for the Health of Transgender and Gender Diverse People, Version 8, International Journal of Transgender Health, 23:sup1, S1-S259. <a href="https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36238954/">https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36238954/</a>
- <sup>45</sup> Department of Health Care Policy and Financing. (2021). *Provider Bulletin* (Issue B2100471). State of Colorado. <a href="https://hcpf.colorado.gov/sites/hcpf/files/Bulletin">https://hcpf.colorado.gov/sites/hcpf/files/Bulletin</a> 1221 B2100471.pdf
- <sup>46</sup> MassHealth. (n.d.). MassHealth guidelines for medical necessity determination for hair removal. Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/guides/masshealth-guidelines-for-medical-necessity-determination-for-hair-removal">https://www.mass.gov/guides/masshealth-guidelines-for-medical-necessity-determination-for-hair-removal</a>
- <sup>47</sup> Green, A. E., et al. (2020).
- <sup>48</sup> Movement Advancement Project. (n.d.) *Equality Maps: Conversion Therapy Laws*. [Map]. <a href="https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/conversion\_therapy">https://www.lgbtmap.org/equality-maps/conversion\_therapy</a>
- <sup>49</sup> Bari, L., & Kothari, S. (August 2023). Why health data sharing needs to be A priority for LGBTQ+ advocacy. *Health Affairs Forefront*. https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20230811.111770
- <sup>50</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2023).
- <sup>51</sup> Holzberg, J., Ellis, R., Kaplan, R., Virgile, M., & Edgar, J. (2019). Can They and Will They? Exploring Proxy Response of Sexual Orientation and Gender Identity in the Current Population Survey. *Journal of Official Statistics*, 35, 885-911. https://doi.org/10.2478/jos-2019-0037

- <sup>52</sup> Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). *Data Modernization Initiative*. CDC. <a href="https://www.cdc.gov/surveillance/data-modernization/index.html">https://www.cdc.gov/surveillance/data-modernization/index.html</a>
- <sup>53</sup> Office of Civil Rights. (2015, November 12). *Section 1557 final rule: Frequently asked questions*. Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.hhs.gov/civil-rights/for-individuals/section-1557/faqs/index.html
- <sup>54</sup> Dawson, L., Sobel, L., Pestaina, K., Kates, J., Artiga, S., & Burns, A. (2024). *The Biden Administration's Final Rule on Section* 1557 Non-Discrimination Regulations Under the ACA. [Issue brief]. KFF. <a href="https://www.kff.org/affordable-care-act/issue-brief/the-biden-administrations-final-rule-on-section-1557-non-discrimination-regulations-under-the-aca">https://www.kff.org/affordable-care-act/issue-brief/the-biden-administrations-final-rule-on-section-1557-non-discrimination-regulations-under-the-aca</a>
- <sup>55</sup> Oregon Health Authority. (2021, December 21). *OHA/ODHS SOGI Committee Structure and Process used to Develop SOGI Data Recommendations*. State of Oregon. <a href="https://www.oregon.gov/oha/EI/Documents/SOGI-Data-Committee-Survey.pdf">https://www.oregon.gov/oha/EI/Documents/SOGI-Data-Committee-Survey.pdf</a>
- <sup>56</sup> Oregon Health Authority. (2023, November). *OHA SOGI Draft Data Collection Recommendations*. State of Oregon. <a href="https://www.oregon.gov/oha/EI/REALD%20Documents/DRAFT-SOGI-Recommendations.pdf">https://www.oregon.gov/oha/EI/REALD%20Documents/DRAFT-SOGI-Recommendations.pdf</a>
- <sup>57</sup> MassHealth. (2023). *Managed Care Plan Quality Performance*. Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services. https://www.mass.gov/doc/managed-care-plan-quality-performance-2023/download
- <sup>58</sup> Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2024). *Medicare-Medicaid Capitated Financial Alignment Model Quality Withhold Technical Notes: Massachusetts-Specific Measures.* Department of Health and Human Services. https://www.cms.gov/files/document/magualitywithholdtechnicalnotesdy2-12.pdf
- <sup>59</sup> National Committee for Quality Assurance. (2021, September 29). *Health equity accreditation*. NCQA. <a href="https://www.ncqa.org/programs/health-equity-accreditation/">https://www.ncqa.org/programs/health-equity-accreditation/</a>
- <sup>60</sup> Department of Health Care Policy and Financing. (2023). *Contract Amendment #15: Region 1 Rocky Mountain Health Plan*. State of Colorado.
- $\underline{https://hcpf.colorado.gov/sites/hcpf/files/Region\%201\%20\%20Rocky\%20Mountain\%20Health\%20Plan\%20July\%202023.pdf}$
- <sup>61</sup> Henning-Smith, C., Gonzales, G., Ott, A., Pick, M., Tuttle, M., Sarkin, C., Libal, R., MacDougall, H., & Lahr, M. (2022). Rural LGBTQ+ Americans face health disparities, but communities revealed strengths. *Forefront Group*. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20221021.273708">https://doi.org/10.1377/forefront.20221021.273708</a>
- <sup>62</sup> MassHealth. (n.d.). *Gender-Affirming care for masshealth members*. Massachusetts Executive Office of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://www.mass.gov/gender-affirming-care-for-masshealth-members">https://www.mass.gov/gender-affirming-care-for-masshealth-members</a>
- <sup>63</sup> Washington State Health Care Authority. (n.d.). *Transhealth program*. Washington State Health Care Authority. https://www.hca.wa.gov/billers-providers-partners/program-information-providers/transhealth-program
- <sup>64</sup> Department of Health Care Policy and Financing. (n.d.). *Gender-Affirming care billing manual*. State of Colorado. <a href="https://hcpf.colorado.gov/gac-manual">https://hcpf.colorado.gov/gac-manual</a>
- <sup>65</sup> San Francisco Health Plan. (2023, June 1). *LGBTQIA+ health*. <a href="https://www.sfhp.org/news/health-and-wellness/lgbtqia-health/">https://www.sfhp.org/news/health-and-wellness/lgbtqia-health/</a>
- <sup>66</sup> Coursolle, A. (2023, January 4). *NHeLP welcomes the TGI inclusive care act in California*. [Press release]. National Health Law Program. https://healthlaw.org/nhelp-welcomes-the-tgi-inclusive-care-act-in-california/
- <sup>67</sup> LGBTQ+ Healthcare Directory. (n.d.). LGBTQ+ Healthcare Directory. https://lgbtqhealthcaredirectory.org/
- <sup>68</sup> Department of Veterans Affairs. (n.d.). *Patient Care Services: LGBTQ+ VCC Locator.* United State Government. <a href="https://www.patientcare.va.gov/LGBT/VAFacilities.asp">https://www.patientcare.va.gov/LGBT/VAFacilities.asp</a>
- <sup>69</sup> Department of Veterans Affairs. (2021). *Transgender care coordination External frequently asked questions*. [FAQ]. United State Government. <a href="https://www.patientcare.va.gov/LGBT/docs/Transgender-Care-External-FAQs-18June21.pdf">https://www.patientcare.va.gov/LGBT/docs/Transgender-Care-External-FAQs-18June21.pdf</a>
- <sup>70</sup> Washington State Health Care Authority. (n.d.)
- <sup>71</sup> Amida Care. (n.d.), Coordinated Care. https://www.amidacareny.org/for-members/coordinated-care/
- <sup>72</sup> Schuler, M. S., Prince, D. M., & Collins, R. L. (2021). Disparities in Social and Economic Determinants of Health by Sexual Identity, Gender, and Age: Results from the 2015-2018 National Survey on Drug Use and Health. *LGBT health*, *8*(5), 330–339. https://doi.org/10.1089/lgbt.2020.0390
- <sup>73</sup> Ecker, J., Aubry, T., & Sylvestre, J. (2019). Pathways into homelessness among LGBTQ2S adults. *Journal of Homosexuality*, 67(11), 1625–1643. https://doi.org/10.1080/00918369.2019.1600902
- <sup>74</sup> U.S. Trans Survey. (2023, November 7). Jobs & housing. [Report]. https://ustranssurvey.org/report/jobs-housing/

- <sup>75</sup> Sharareh, N., Bybee, S., Goldstein, E., Jones, S., Hess, R., Wallace, A., Seligman, H., & Wilson, F. A. (2023). Disparities in food insecurity between sexual minority and heterosexual adults a higher burden on bisexual individuals. *Frontiers in public health*, *11*, 1237091. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpubh.2023.1237091
- <sup>76</sup> UCLA Williams Institute. (2020, October 2). *LGBT people nearly four times more likely than non-LGBT people to be victims of violent crime*. [Press release]. https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/press/ncvs-lgbt-violence-press-release/
- <sup>77</sup> The Trevor Project. (2022). *Homelessness and Housing Instability Among LGBTQ Youth*. [Report]. https://www.thetrevorproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/Trevor-Project-Homelessness-Report.pdf
- <sup>78</sup> Brown, T. N. T., Romero, A. P., & Gates, G. J. (July, 2016). *Food insecurity and SNAP participation in the LGBT community*. [Report]. Williams Institute. <a href="https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/lgbt-food-insecurity-snap/">https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/lgbt-food-insecurity-snap/</a>
- <sup>79</sup> Assistant Secretary for Planning and Evaluation. (2023). *Call to action: Addressing health-related social needs in communities across the nation*. [Report]. Department of Health and Human Services. <a href="https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/3e2f6140d0087435cc6832bf8cf32618/hhs-call-to-action-health-related-social-needs.pdf">https://aspe.hhs.gov/sites/default/files/documents/3e2f6140d0087435cc6832bf8cf32618/hhs-call-to-action-health-related-social-needs.pdf</a>
- 80 Ruth Ellis Center. (2024, May 22). What we do. Ruth Ellis Center. https://www.ruthelliscenter.org/what-we-do/
- <sup>81</sup> Los Angeles LGBT Center. (2023, July 12). *Youth Services: Housing*. Los Angeles LGBT Center. <a href="https://lalgbtcenter.org/services/youth-services/housing/">https://lalgbtcenter.org/services/youth-services/housing/</a>
- <sup>82</sup> Los Angeles LGBT Center. (2023, August 7). *Senior Services: Housing*. Los Angeles LGBT Center. <a href="https://lalgbtcenter.org/services/senior-services/housing/">https://lalgbtcenter.org/services/senior-services/housing/</a>
- 83 Housing Works. (2017, January 30). Services: Housing. Housing Works. https://www.housingworks.org/services/housing
- <sup>84</sup> Human Resources Administration. (n.d.). *HIV/AIDS services*. New York City. Retrieved June 13, 2024, from <a href="https://www.nyc.gov/site/hra/help/hiv-aids-services.page">https://www.nyc.gov/site/hra/help/hiv-aids-services.page</a>
- <sup>85</sup> Crumley, D. (2024, January 8). *Understanding new federal guidance on Medicaid coverage of health-related social needs services*. [Policy Cheat Sheet]. Center for Health Care Strategies. <a href="https://www.chcs.org/resource/understanding-new-federal-guidance-on-medicaid-coverage-of-health-related-social-needs-services/">https://www.chcs.org/resource/understanding-new-federal-guidance-on-medicaid-coverage-of-health-related-social-needs-services/</a>
- <sup>86</sup> Arizona Health Care Cost Containment System. (n.d.). *Arizona Section 1115 demonstration waiver*. State of Arizona. https://www.azahcccs.gov/Resources/Federal/waiver.html
- <sup>87</sup> Department of Health Care Services. (2023, July). *Community supports policy guide*. California Health and Human Services Agency. <a href="https://www.dhcs.ca.gov/Documents/MCQMD/DHCS-Community-Supports-Policy-Guide.pdf">https://www.dhcs.ca.gov/Documents/MCQMD/DHCS-Community-Supports-Policy-Guide.pdf</a>
- <sup>88</sup> Center for Health Care Strategies. (2023, October 27). *Community member engagement resource center*. Center for Health Care Strategies. <a href="https://www.chcs.org/resource-center/community-member-engagement-resource-center/">https://www.chcs.org/resource-center/community-member-engagement-resource-center/</a>
- 89 Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. (2023).
- <sup>90</sup> Medicaid Program; Ensuring Access to Medicaid Services, 42 CFR Parts 431, 438, 441, 447 (2024). <a href="https://public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2024-08363.pdf">https://public-inspection.federalregister.gov/2024-08363.pdf</a>
- <sup>91</sup> Spencer, A., Roman, C., & Moses, K. (2024, April 24). *New federal rules for Medicaid advisory committees and beneficiary advisory councils*. [Policy cheat sheet]. Center for Health Care Strategies. <a href="https://www.chcs.org/resource/new-federal-rules-for-medicaid-advisory-committees-and-beneficiary-advisory-councils/">https://www.chcs.org/resource/new-federal-rules-for-medicaid-advisory-committees-and-beneficiary-advisory-councils/</a>
- <sup>92</sup> Spencer, A., & Scannelli Jacobs, L. (2023, October 17). *Engaging Community Members: A Guide to Equitable Compensation*. [Brief]. Center for Health Care Strategies. <a href="https://www.chcs.org/resource/engaging-community-members-a-guide-to-equitable-compensation/">https://www.chcs.org/resource/engaging-community-members-a-guide-to-equitable-compensation/</a>
- <sup>93</sup> Williams Institute. (2023, December 21). *Adult LGBT population in the United States*. University of California, Los Angeles, School of Law. <a href="https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/adult-lgbt-pop-us/">https://williamsinstitute.law.ucla.edu/publications/adult-lgbt-pop-us/</a>
- <sup>94</sup> Cicero, E. C., Reisner, S. L., Silva, S. G., Merwin, E. I., & Humphreys, J. C. (2019). Health Care Experiences of Transgender Adults: An Integrated Mixed Research Literature Review. *ANS. Advances in nursing science*, *42*(2), 123–138. https://doi.org/10.1097/ANS.0000000000000256
- <sup>95</sup> Halkitis, P. N., Cook, S. H., Ristuccia, A., Despotoulis, J., Levy, M. D., Bates, F. C., & Kapadia, F. (2018). Psychometric analysis of the Life Worries Scale for a new generation of sexual minority men: The P18 Cohort Study. *Health psychology: official journal of the Division of Health Psychology, American Psychological Association*, 37(1), 89–101. <a href="https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000537">https://doi.org/10.1037/hea0000537</a>

#### BRIEF • Medicaid Opportunities to Improve Health Care Access and Quality for LGBTQ+ Communities

- <sup>96</sup> Gipson, L. (2024, February 6). *Medicaid and sexual orientation and gender identity data: Key factors for more equitable data collection*. Center for Health Care Strategies. <a href="https://www.chcs.org/medicaid-and-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-data-key-factors-for-more-equitable-data-collection/">https://www.chcs.org/medicaid-and-sexual-orientation-and-gender-identity-data-key-factors-for-more-equitable-data-collection/</a>
- <sup>97</sup> KFF. (2022, April 11). *Medicaid managed care tracker*. KFF. <a href="https://www.kff.org/statedata/collection/medicaid-managed-care-tracker/">https://www.kff.org/statedata/collection/medicaid-managed-care-tracker/</a>
- 98 Department of Technology, Management, and Budget. (2016).
- 99 Human Services Department. (2023).
- <sup>100</sup> Bill Text SB-923 Gender-affirming care., (2022).

https://leginfo.legislature.ca.gov/faces/billNavClient.xhtml?bill\_id=202120220SB923

- <sup>101</sup> Department of Health Care Policy and Financing. (2023).
- <sup>102</sup> Maryland fiscal and policy note for Senate bill 460, (2023).

https://mgaleg.maryland.gov/2023RS/fnotes/bil 0000/sb0460.pdf

- <sup>103</sup> Oregon Health Authority. (n.d.). *Community partners: Mpox.* State of Oregon. Retrieved June 13, 2024, from <a href="https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/Monkeypox/Pages/community-partners.aspx">https://www.oregon.gov/oha/PH/Monkeypox/Pages/community-partners.aspx</a>
- <sup>104</sup> State Health and Value Strategies (SHVS). (2024). *Compendium of Medicaid Managed Care Contracting Strategies to Promote Health Equity*. [Brief]. <a href="https://www.shvs.org/resource/medicaid-managed-care-contract-language-health-disparities-and-health-equity/">https://www.shvs.org/resource/medicaid-managed-care-contract-language-health-disparities-and-health-equity/</a>
- <sup>105</sup> Washington State Health Care Authority. (n.d.). *Transhealth program*.
- <sup>106</sup> Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality. (n.d.). Six domains of health care quality. Department of Health and Human Services. Retrieved June 13, 2024, from <a href="https://www.ahrq.gov/talkingquality/measures/six-domains.html">https://www.ahrq.gov/talkingquality/measures/six-domains.html</a>